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  Watch Hill Fire District

Watch Hill, R.I.  02891

DISTRICT COUNCIL MEETING

Friday, May 24, 2013
4:30 p.m.

Fire Station

222 Watch Hill Road

Watch Hill, RI 

A meeting of the District Council of the Watch Hill Fire District was held at the Watch Hill Fire Station at 4:30 p.m. Friday, May 24, 2013.

The following members were present:


Charles S. Whitman III, Moderator


James Beale, Finance Committee Chairman


William H. White, Treasurer

Grant G. Simmons III, Chairman Park Commission

Jason Simmons, Fire Chief
Andrew Parsons, Member at Large


Ann Stevenson, Member at Large
Other voters present:


Robert Peacock, Fire Department

Also present were:

Chaplin B. Barnes

Judy Kelley, Fire District Office Manager


Lyn Traver, Fire District Administrative Assistant
Proper notice having been given and a quorum being present, the Moderator, Charles S. Whitman III, called the meeting to order at 4:30 p.m.  
Minutes

Upon a motion duly made and seconded, the minutes of the meetings of March 22, 2013 and April 26, 2013, both of which were previously circulated, were approved.
Finance Committee – Mr. James Beale
Mr. Beale, speaking about the previous two budget meetings, noted that there are many items yet to be resolved in May.  The Park Commission will be well over budget for Napatree and Mr. Beale is hoping for extra donations to cover the overage.  The other significant overage is the Fire Department’s Repair and Maintenance budget.  Mr. Beale also noted that because of Superstorm Sandy, the sea wall repair in the current budget for $25,000 was not done and will be held over for next year’s budget.  On the plus side, there was extra income in this year’s budget from HOB Yacht and the receipt of back taxes.  Finally, Mr. Beale stated that the contract and receipts from the Merry-Go-Round and Bathhouses needs to be reviewed to get accurate numbers.

Treasurer – Mr. William White

Mr. White began by reminding those present that at the Reconvened Annual meeting, the Fire District received voter approval for an additional $45,000 of expense to cover the repairs related to Superstorm Sandy.  Mr. White then reported that as of the end of April, the Fire District had a cash balance of $275,000.

Park Commission
Mr. Simmons reported that the Merry-Go-Round horses were hung and ready to go and that the Bathing Beach would open tomorrow (5/25/2013).  He reported more parking attendants than usual were hired this year but some of them may be laid off during the season if they don’t have good attendance or conform to the letter of conduct that they were required to sign.
Mr. Simmons also said that HOB Yacht was all set but that Kipany might have trouble getting through the channel between Sandy Point and Stonington, which has narrowed so that only one boat at a time can pass through.  Senator Algiere has been asked to speak with the Army Corps of Engineers to see if the area can be dredged.  Mr. Simmons did say that boat traffic will help to open the channel somewhat but it will still be a problem.

Mr. Barnes advised that the eel grass beds in Little Narragansett Bay have expanded and are now the largest in coastal Rhode Island.  Attention must be paid to them so as not to disrupt this progress.

Mr. Simmons advised that the Westerly Harbor Commission Report is now going to CRMC.  When that review is finished, there will be a public meeting, at which time as many Watch Hill residents as possible should attend.

Fire Department – Jason Simmons

Chief Simmons reported that the business inspections had started and that he was encountering the usual problems.  He also noted that the recommendation from a meeting with the Town of Westerly on the response to Sandy had suggested better communication between the Town Manager and the Fire Chief.  Mr. Peacock will be meeting with the Town Manager to go over future hurricane procedures.  He asked the District Council to confirm the priority that after access has been shut down, residents, contractors and business operators be allowed in first and then the general public.  The Council confirmed this sequence. 
Chief Simmons thanked Bob Peacock for drafting the safety letter included in the packets for Fire District residents.

Chief Simmons stated that recruiting and retention of volunteers was the department’s foremost concern and that decreased staff could result in increased response time.

Mr. Peacock said he had participated in a National Grid audit of the firehouse with the resulting recommendation of an investment of $16,000 in replacement bulbs and fixtures, of which they would pay $8,000 and the Fire Department would pay $8,000.  Based on the estimated annual usage saving, the Fire Department contribution would b recouped in approximately three years. 
Chief Simmons stated, as he had at the Finance Committee meeting, that there are still problems with Engines 102 and 103 and the fire boat.

Chief Simmons thanked everyone who helped in the process of building the 2013-2014 budget.
Mrs. Joan Lemp - Traffic

Mrs. Lemp explained that she was very concerned about the traffic on Westerly Road and Everett Avenue and that it would only get worse as the weather gets better.  She also noted that while Niantic is one way, about 10% of the cars that go down it make a u-turn and come out against traffic.  Finally, she noted that the increased security on Bluff Avenue due to a new owner has created even more of a back up on Everett Avenue.  Mrs. Lemp said she had had a meeting with the Chief of Police Edward St. Clair and Captain Shawn Lacey on the matter.  They indicated that there would be 10 CSO’s this summer (although that number could decrease as the season goes on.)  They will be in place by 8:30 a.m. and stay until noon. There will also be a supervisor on hand (not in the office), Ron Gaccione, a retired police officer.  Mrs. Lemp said that when the police are in the area, the traffic is fine but as soon as they leave, the problems reappear.  She has received approval to create a planter with a traffic sign that can be moved onto and off the road.  She also noted that Chief St. Clair was willing to put up a flashing sign at Everett and Niantic the last weekend in June and over July 4th, from 8 a.m. to 6 p.m.  Mr. Lemp said she preferred the CSO’s or private security but would accept the sign as a last resort rather than have a tragedy.

The meeting was adjourned to executive session at 5:30 p.m.

The meeting was returned to regular session at 6:20 p.m., and, their being no further business, the meeting was adjourned
Respectfully submitted,
Judith Kelley

Office Manager 
